

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Meeting –October 14, 2008
MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular Board meeting in the audeteria located at Samuel S. Gaines Academy on October 14, 2008 at approximately 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MS.  MOLLY ROTTINGHAUS Attorney (sitting in for





School Board Attorney Daniel B. Harrell)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING 
Adoption of Student Progression Plan (Ref. School Board Policy #4.11) 
Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed amendments to the Student Progression Plan. There were no comments from the audience, consequently, the public hearing was closed.  The superintendent make the following recommendation.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the



Student Progression Plan as presented and amended



(Carvelli/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES

09.09.08, 09.23.08, 10.03.08 

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the
September 9, September 23, and October 3, 2008
meetings as presented (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. ML United Way of St. Lucie County 2008 School Supplies for Students Recognition 
Ms. Cris Adams, VP of Community Impact of the United Way of St. Lucie County, presented certificates of appreciation to the School Board, the School Board Transportation Dept. and White City Elementary School administrative staff and custodians for their help and support of the 2008 School Supplies for Students campaign. 
2. JM Bowl-for-Kids Sake Recognition of Top Fund Raisers
Dr. Judi Miller, Executive Director of Big Brothers Big Sisters, assisted by BBBS Chairman Brad Gould and School District TSA Olivia Watkins, recognized the Bowl-for-Kids Sake top eleven district school/department winners who raised the most money for this year’s event, namely:  Allapattah Flats K-8, Oak Hammock K-8, St. Lucie County School Board Maintenance Department, St. Lucie West K-8, Mariposa Elementary, Weatherbee Elementary, Rivers Edge Elementary, Garden City Early learning Center, F. K. Sweet Elementary (3rd place - $1,000), Manatee Academy K-8 (2nd place - $1,054), and Floresta Elementary (1st place - $3,690).
 3. JS St. Lucie County Schools Scholar Athlete Recognition – St. Lucie West Centennial High
Mr. Jay Stewart, District Athletic Director, introduced St. Lucie West Centennial High School representatives who honored and recognized two “Centennial” scholar athletes--Luke Sharkey and Blair East, for their great achievements in sports and academics.  
 4. AG Facility & Maintenance Internship Program – Scholarship Winner

Mr. John Dixon, Director of Maintenance Department, presented an overview of the Facilities and Maintenance Internship program and introduced Amber Gardner as the scholarship winner.
5. KM National School Lunch Week Resolution 2008

Lincoln Park Academy 6th grader Megan McDonald read the National School Lunch Week Resolution.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the resolution



designating the week of October 13-17, 2008 as “National School



Lunch Week” (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).
Special Orders of Business – Emergency Item – Regional Outstanding Assistant Principal Jennifer Avellino
Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent for School Operations, asked the Board to recognize Ms. Jennifer Avellino, Assistant Principal at Parkway Elementary, who had recently been named Regional Outstanding Assistant Principal.
STAFF REPORTS

 6. OR Curriculum Report 

Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning & Accountability/Assessment, gave the Board an update on his curriculum report schedule for the next several months as follows.

November 2008 – Instructional Technology Update

December 2008 – Literacy (Reading/Writing) and Advanced Coursework in Schools


January 2009     -  Math, Science and Advanced Coursework


February 2009   -  Social Studies and Advanced Coursework


March 2009       -  Fine Arts and Physical Education


April 2009         -  Career and Technology Education


May 2009          -  Schools in Restructuring Update


June 2009         -  Professional Development


July 2009          -  Accountability and Assessment 

Dr. Roberts also mentioned he would be conducting a workshop on grading (school grades) but no date for the meeting was given.
 7. ML Superintendent’s Report 
At the Superintendent’s request, Mrs. Sue Ranew, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, informed the Board that another collaborative bargaining training session was scheduled for October 27 and 28, 2008 and all board members were invited to attend.

Superintendent Lannon stressed the need for continued vigilance with regard to the budget since the word [news] from Tallahassee was getting worse.  All citizens needed to know there was no economic relief in site.  The reality was the district would continue to be faced with increasingly tough decisions in order to live within its resources.
CTA REPORT

No report.
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
I recommend the Board approve consent agenda items 


#8 through #34 and #36 (#35 was deleted) as presented


(Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll informed board members that he had a conflict with consent agenda item #31 (St. Lucie County Youth Football Organization) since he was a volunteer assistant coach and his children participated in the program.  It was determined that Mr. Ingersoll was not receiving any monetary benefit from this relationship and consequently, he could vote on the superintendent’s recommendation.  Mrs. Hensley referred to item #16 (Articulation Agreement with St. Petersburg College for Veterinary Assisting Program) and commended Kathy Schmidt, Director of Career & Technology Education, for finding a match for the district’s students.  Ms. Schmidt had been working on this project for 3-4 years and Mrs. Hensley was very glad to see the affiliation with St. Petersburg College come forward.  Ms. Hilson added she was very impressed with the real life experience that Fort Pierce Westwood High students were getting through their school veterinary program and their work at the St. Lucie County Humane Society.
 8.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 9.  SR Revised Job Description for Retention Specialist
10. SR CTA/CU Contract Waiver - Morningside Elementary, Article IV. A. Work Year/Hours

11. SR Florida Atlantic University Master Affiliation Agreement

12. TB Superintendent’s Annual Financial Report and Program Cost Report 2007-08
13. KP Lincoln Park Academy Select High School Orchestra Trip to Orlando, FL - April 2-5, 2009 
14. KP Fort Pierce Central High HOSA Trip to High Springs, FL - November 14-16, 2008
15. KP Fort Pierce Westwood High FFA Trip to Indianapolis, IN – October 22-25, 2008

16. OR Articulation Agreement with St. Petersburg College for Veterinary Assisting Program

17. OR Professional Svcs. Contract with Consultant Amelia Ostrosky to Support Garden City Early Learning Academy 
18. OR Add-On Program: Athletic Coaching Endorsement Certification Coverage
19. BS Professional Services Agreement with Deborah Carlstrom for Data Management Services
20. BS Prof. Svcs. Agmt. with New Horizons of the Treasure Coast, Inc. for Student Assistance Program
21. BS Prof. Svcs. Agmt. with Laura Giraldez for Hospital/Homebound Teaching 2008-09
22. BS Amendment to Prof. Svcs. Agmt. with Boca Speech Center, Inc. for Speech and Language Svcs.
23. BS Amendment to Prof. Svcs. Agmt. with G. Russell Peterson, P. A. for Legal Services  
24. BS Amendment to Cooperative Agreement with AdvoServe Carlton Palms, Inc. 2008-09
25. BS Amendment to Prof. Svcs. Agmt. with Invo Health Care Associates, Inc. 2008-09

26. BS Professional Services Agreement with Isaura Henry – FDLRS Child Find Translating Svcs.
27. BS Professional Services Agreement with Diane Kaufman for FDLRS Child Find Services
28. BS Agreement with Tallahassee Community College for TSA, Bennett Buckles 

29. BS Revisions to 504 Manual

30. BS School Health Services Manual – Additional Pages (FL Adm. Code 64F-6.004)

31. DC Transportation Services Agreement with St. Lucie County Youth Football Organization

32. MS Facilities 5-Year Work Program

33. MS Memorandum of Understanding – Health Department School Inspections

34. MS Interlocal Agreement and First Amendment for Bus Stop Locations with St. Lucie County

35. AG Maintenance Service Program Agreement with Trane (Delete)
36. DH Authorization to Advertise for Public Hearing Proposed Approval of New Policy #3.43 – Bullying

             and Harassment  

OTHER BUSINESS

37. KP Naming of Fort Pierce Central High School Gymnasium

Mr. John Williams, Principal at Fort Pierce Central High School, approached the Board on behalf of a Commemorative Committee that was recommending the school’s gymnasium be named after Mr. Robert L. Jefferson, a former principal who was now deceased.  Board members agreed that Mr. Jefferson was a great man.  Some members supported the concept and others indicated that the policy did not provide for a mechanism or criteria to address or evaluate this type of request.  The existing Policy # 8.54 – Naming Facilities – did provide for the erection of plaques and/or monuments…as examples of memorials acceptable to the Board. The policy also stated that “No new school center or existing facility shall be named for an individual living or deceased”.  
After listening to comments, Superintendent Lannon summarized that the Commemorative Committee may wish to discuss/re-consider its original recommendation while, at the same time, district staff could review the policy in more detail (including cost).   Mr. Lannon stated that honoring an individual by naming a building or using other memorials acceptable to the Board may just be a matter of semantics.  
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management/Land Acquisitions/Intergovernmental Relations, discussed consent agenda item #32 (Five Year Facilities Work Plan) with board members.  He stated that annually, all school districts update their five year capital facilities work plan.  The plan incorporated the current year budget and projections for five, ten, and twenty year periods.  The first five year period contained more detailed projections.  The ten and twenty year projections were more general planning level documents.  There was some question about the cost of HVAC projects and the October and February FTE numbers relative to the Southbend K-8 facility.  Mr. Ingersoll emphasized he preferred the district use local contractors for district needs/projects.

Efforts to create more efficient use of buses and bus driver time were continuing according to Mr. Sanders.  Staff was continuing to work with the Transpar group and had conducted another route yield survey to look at actual routes vs. planned routes to reduce route time and overtime.  Mr. Sanders was also working with local governments to solve some crossing guard requests without adding any time to bus routes.  Approximately 1,000 more high school students were taking advantage of bus services which would increase the state reimbursement for transportation.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

Mr. Tim Bargeron, CFO and Acting Deputy Superintendent, reported that the District Advisory Council meeting he had attended recently had been a very positive one.  There was lively conversation about the budget and how to make effective change in the state (a topic for the next upcoming meeting).  Members decided they needed to address the local delegation (about budget issues) prior to the 2009 session. 
Mr. Bargeron also talked about the internal accounts control (umbrella) system he had initiated last year, the purpose of which was to ensure that monies were spent for the purpose under which they were raised.
FACILITIES REPORT

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities and Maintenance, presented the Board with a facilities and maintenance project status report via power point pictures.  Highlights of the report included the replacement school for Fort Pierce Central High School, temporary offices at various schools for displaced district personnel due to Tropical Storm Fay which flooded the district building, Palm Point Educational Research School @ Tradition, conversion of Garden City Elementary to PreK-2 and Dan McCarty Middle School to Grades 3-8, refinished gyms, floors and replacement of HVAC systems, parent pick-ups, CAVS, Marine Oceanographic Academies, and various infrastructure projects.
INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY SERVICES DEPARTMENT
Mr. Terence O’Leary, Assistant Superintendent for Information Technology Services, gave a brief report on the district’s Skyward project.  A final plan was scheduled to come before the Board on October 28, 2008.  The system was scheduled to be implemented in the 2009-2010 school year.  Training of MIS staff had begun and would continue for all staff throughout the implementation period.  
Regarding data warehouse companies, Mr. O’Leary explained that Skyward was looking at several but had decided to write its own model.  The status of a data warehouse for school and district personnel to access different sets of data based on decision-making needs was discussed.  Access would be established once the student management system was implemented and verified as being accurate.  Installation of the business, personnel management, and controlled choice systems were to follow. 

Since the Board had asked that everyone receive sufficient understanding and proper training, Mr. O’Leary explained that a sub-committee had been created to make sure that all training needs were met.  A web-based portfolio was created to verify completion of training as well as a follow-up video vignette.  After many hours of hard work, hardware had been installed and was now running--the system was live.  Staff was running data and verifying accuracy.  All data currently in the old system had to fit in the new system and that “fitgap” process had been completed.  
Mr. O’Leary stated that the data governance package was key to moving into Skyward and it was important to make sure that what was best for students fit into the district’s best practices.

Board members expressed appreciation to Mr. O’Leary and his staff for everything they have done and continue to do so that the entire system can continue to function—especially during this time where all district personnel are temporarily displaced in various schools due to flooding of the district building on August 19, 2008.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

38. TI Discussion on Proposed Amendments to School Board Policies –
#2.22 –  Board Meetings (Scheduled/Unscheduled Speaker Request Forms – FYI)
#3.50 –  Public Information and Inspection of Records
#3.51 –  Copying of Public Records
#4.15 -   District Wellness Policy
#5.241-  Guidelines for Student Transfers
#5.71 –   Equity Grievance Procedure for Students
#8.10 –   Safety
      
#8.51 –   Renovations or Remodeling of Facilities
#9.10 –   Parent Organizations and School Support Groups
The Board reviewed proposed revisions to the above listed policies and speaker request forms.  Attorney Harrell had prepared a second draft of policy #2.22 that reflected suggested changes as discussed during the September 23, 2008 board meeting.  Individual members asked for clarification on language and other matters.
Board members reported on various conferences, workshops, and focus groups they had attended.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Mr. Richard Clements spoke to the Board about out-of-county transfers for students.  He stated that the Board’s policy interfered with his right as a parent to decide where his children should attend school.  
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the October 14, 2008 regular board meeting at approximately 9:00 p.m. 























